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SEPTEMBER MEETING 
 

Liz Triggs: The Life and Times of Lake 
Mountain 

 

Wednesday 28th September 2022 

 

Knox Park Primary School, Kathryn Rd, Knoxfield. 
7.45pm. 
 

BEST OF BENCH 

 

 
 

Pea-king! 

 

The pea flowers will be reaching their peak 
flowering time in the next month or two, so bring 
in what you have for our best of bench. 
 

Find us on Facebook 

www.facebook.com/apsfoothills 

 

WEEKEND WALK 
 

 
 

Hochkins Ridge Flora Reserve 

Saturday 1st October 2022 

10am-12noon. More details in newsletter. 
 

OCTOBER Meeting 

 

Growing Australian Plants  
in Pots and Containers 

A member’s meeting where you can show us 
what you’re growing. See details on page 13  
 

 

APS Foothills Inc. A0013126K September Newsletter 2022 

http://www.facebook.com/apsfoothills
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Hi Everyone, 
 

Spring… longer days, warmer weather, lighter 
clothes and more flowers to go and look at!  
It’s just a great time of year don’t you think? 
 
At our August meeting, Chris certainly tempted us 
to get out and go see what’s in our local bush 
reserves with some lovely slides. She covered two 
reserves that are both fascinating in their own 
right and the main idea behind her talk was to 
introduce us to some of our local bush reserves 
that we may not have visited or know about. 
There’s a short report on her talk in this 
newsletter. We were going to visit one of these 
reserves at the end of August but because of the 
fickle and cold weather, there isn’t much in 
flower yet, so we’ve postponed our weekend 
walk to the first Saturday in October. We hope 
you can join us for that.  
 
We had a best of bench with a slight difference at 
our last meeting, in that we focused on the plants 
with pea flowers. The FJC Rogers Seminar on 
Fabulous Peas is coming up in October, so we 
thought it fitting to brush up on our pea flower 
knowledge and get a bit more familiar with some 
of the species. Apart from the collection of 
earlier-flowering pea plants on the bench, there 
were many of our other Aussie favourites to be 
seen. For this time of year, our bench was 
actually very full, and it was lovely to see what 
you’re all growing and what is already in flower.  
 
It was also lovely to meet two of our newest 
members, Ana and David McCloskey, at the 
meeting. We hope you enjoyed the meeting and 
welcome again from all of us at Foothills. 
 
There’s a lot going on in the next little while, so 
we have included with this newsletter, as 
attachments, more information about the 
Australian gardens open on the weekend of 4-5 
September as part of Open Gardens Victoria, the 
registration form for the quarterly meeting at 
Swan Hill and information about the APS Vic AGM 
on the weekend of 24-25 September, and a flyer 
about the FJC Rogers Seminar on the weekend of 
15-16 October. 

 
As you know, in response to feedback from 
members, we have been investigating the 
possibility of moving to a new venue.  
Nicky has followed up suggestions put forward by 
members and has investigated several other 
options. These were discussed at our recent 
committee meeting and when looking at 
alternative venues, we took into account 
location/convenience of the venue, the facilities 
available e.g., chairs, air conditioning, kitchen, 
technological equipment and of course, cost.  
On average, a new venue would cost us between 
$75 and $100 per night, which is quite a lot when 
you take into consideration that we are not 
charged rent at all on our current venue.  
As the day meeting has closed, and several 
members have chosen not to renew their 
membership, we have lost some income there as 
well, so were we to move to a new venue, our 
membership fees would not cover rent and we 
would be short by about $400 a year.  
We also need to take into account that we still 
have to pay our outside speakers and the other 
sundries associated with running the group, so 
after presenting our findings to the members at 
the August meeting we allowed more discussion 
on the topic before putting it to a vote.  
 
Things that were discussed that could make our 
current venue more comfortable for members, 
included members bringing their own foldable 
chairs or cushions if they found the seats too 
uncomfortable, and knee rugs if they found the 
room too cold, although the air-conditioning has 
been working well and heating the room hasn’t 
been a problem recently. 
 
The final outcome of the discussion, and with the 
members’ agreement, is that we will continue 
meeting at Knox Park Primary School and will not 
be moving to new venue.  
 
My thanks to everyone for their input on this 
matter and to Nicky for following up suggestions 
and getting the facts together for us. 
 
See you all next time. 
 
Janet Hodgkiss 
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August meeting – Getting to know 
the locals with Chris Larkin 

 

We have several bush reserves in our area but 
may not have visited many of them, or in some 
cases, even know they are there!  
 

Chris introduced us to two that she has visited in 
recent times, Hochkins Ridge Flora Reserve in 
Croydon North and Bungalook Conservation 
Reserve in Kilsyth South, and highlighted the 
diversity of species we are likely to come across 
in these two reserves, with the main idea being to 
encourage us to go see what’s out there for 
ourselves. 
 

There is some overlap with the species in the two 
reserves but also some key differences because 
of where the reserves are. Bungalook is on flat, 
low-lying ground with the Bungalook Creek 
running through it. While it is a conservation 
reserve, it also forms part of the system of 
retarding basins in the area.  
 

Chris noted that the state of the creeks in our 
reserves leaves much to be desired, as they are 
often quite degraded, with plenty of growth of 
weed species. 
 

 
Bungalook Creek with degraded banks  
(Photo: Chris Larkin) 
 

What did capture Chris’ interest most when she 
visited Bungalook reserve was seeing Pultenea 
gunnii flowering en masse, along with some other 
species she hasn’t come across very often.    
 

 
Masses of flowers on Pultenaea gunnii  
(Photo: Chris Larkin) 
 

 
Comesperma ericinum Heath Milkwort 
(Photo: Chris Larkin) 
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Nature doing its own landscape design in 
Bungalook - masses of Pultenaea gunnii are 
highlighted with white Epacris impressa 

(Photo: Chris Larkin) 
 

Hochkins Ridge, as its name suggests, is on a 
ridge, and was purchased by the Victorian 
government and what is now the city of 
Maroondah, for half its estimated value from Mr 
Hochkin in 1984, on condition it was managed as 
a flora reserve. The reserve is of significance 
because of its diverse flora, and is noted for 
having about 250 indigenous species, about a 
quarter of which are rare on a local level. The 
reserve is also home to about 30 orchid species. 
 

Different plants flower at different times of the 
year, so it is worthwhile visiting the reserve in 
different seasons to see what is flower. Spring 
however is the best season to find the largest 
variety of flowers. 
 

Here are just a few of the photos from Chris’ 
presentation to tempt you to join us when we go 
for a walk in the reserve on the 1st October. 
 

Janet Hodgkiss  
 

 
Orchids: Glossodia major (Wax-lip Orchid), 
Chiloglottis jeansii (Mountain Bird Orchid), 
Lyperanthus suaveolens (Brown Beaks), Diuris 
orientis (Donkey Orchid) (Photos: Chris Larkin) 
 

 

Purples, blues, pinks and mauve in Hochkins 
Ridge Flora Reserve: Tetratheca ciliata (Black-
eyed Susan), Comesperma volubile (Love 
Creeper), Wurmbea dioica (Early Nancy) and 
Stylidium graminifolium (Trigger Plant)  
(Photos: Chris Larkin) 
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White and cream flowers: Burchardia umbellata 
(Milkmaids), Wurmbea dioica (Early Nancy), 
Stackhousia monogyna (Creamy Candles) 
(Photos: Chris Larkin) 
 

 

Attachments to this Newsletter 
 
1) Maroondah gardens in OGV 
 
2) September quarterly meeting hosted by 
Loddon/Murray at Swan Hill registration form 
 
3) APS Vic Nomination form for APSV AGM – 
Attached 
 
4) FJC Rogers flyer 

 
 
 
 
Next meeting 28th September 2022 
Liz Triggs: The Life and Times of Lake 
Mountain 
 
Liz says, “In nature the only constant is change. 
We’ll have a look at how Lake Mountain has 
changed and endured through my history with 
it.” Liz showed us a few slides of Lake Mountain 
at our Five Slides night in June, which were very 
tempting, so it’ll be interesting to find out more 
about it from this point of view.   
 

 

 

 

 

Weekend Walk   
Saturday 1st October 2022 
 
Following on from Chris’ talk in August on 
“Meeting the Locals”, we’ll have a walk in 
Hochkins Ridge Flora Reserve, Holloway Rd, 
Croydon North, on Saturday 1st October at 10am.  
We’ll meet at the Manuela St entrance near the 
playground (red circle on map). There is limited 
parking in Manuela St, but plenty in Neuparth Rd.  
There will be some uphill walking but we will be 
going slowly. 
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August’s Best of Bench 
 

As the FJC Rogers Seminar on Fabulous Peas is 
coming up in October, we had a closer look at the 
pea flowered plants that were on our bench and 
discovered that most of the pea plants in flower 
now have purple, mauve, pink/orange, pale pink 
and red flowers. 
  

 
Pea flowers on the bench in the foreground 
(Photo: Nicky Zanen) 
 
We had a range of Hoveas which have flowers in 
shades of purple, mauve and blue. Hovea 
elliptica, is an upright shrub growing 1 to 2.5-3m 
tall. Chris noted that it likes a cool root run. 
Hovea lorata and H. longifolia are fairly similar in 
appearance but Bev says Hovea lorata is more 
rusty underneath and the hairs have got a bend in 
them. Hovea lanceolata is a shrub up to 3m and 
has lance-like leaves.  
 
Chorizemas are just coming into flower now. We 
had Chorizema cordatum (Heart Leaf Flame Pea) 
with its distinctive orange and red/pink flowers, 
and we had another specimen of Chorizema, 
which Bev thought was likely to be a cross with 
Chorizema ilicifolium because of the slightly 
prickle-edged leaves. 
 
Gastrolobium celsianum (Swan River Pea), has 
deep red flowers but it is an unusual pea flower 
in that it has a prominent keel and lacks the 
larger standard petal. It has a spreading habit 1m 
x 1-3m, does well under trees and makes a good 
groundcover shrub. 
 
It's still early for the pea flowers and there are 
many more to come into flower, including the 

‘egg and bacon’ types which have yellow and red 
or yellow and brown flowers. As their flowering 
time will be peaking, we’ll look at more pea 
flowers on our September bench. 
 

 
Gastrolobium celsianum (Photo: Nicky Zanen) 
 
Other plants included Leigh’s spectacular 
specimen of Acacia leprosa ‘Scarlet Blaze’. He 
says his tree is now 25 years old, which is pretty 
impressive! Acacia extensa with yellow flowers 
grows 2-2.5m high and has threadlike phyllodes 
which gives it a lovely willowy appearance 
 
Hypocalymma angustifolium has a dainty, 
cottage-garden feel with its wiry stems and tiny 
pink buds that open into white flowers.  
 

 
Hypocalymma angustifolium 
(Photo: Nicky Zanen)  
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Asterolasia hexapetalum is a small to medium 
shrub with flowers that usually have five petals 
but occasionally it will put out a flower with six 
petals, hence the species name. There are tiny 
brown hairs on the backs of the petals. It does 
well in shaded areas. 
 

 
Asterolasia hexapetalum (Photo: Nicky Zanen)  
 
Some botanical stuff:  
* Chris asked what the species name in Hovea 
lorata referred to, or meant. I was curious myself 
as my knowledge of Latin wasn’t immediately 
shedding any light, and after a bit of post-
meeting investigating, the only definition I could 
find was that it means “bound with thongs”. I 
don’t know if that helps at all Chris, because it 
isn’t really a reference to the hairs on the 
underside of the leaf which Bev pointed out can 
be used to distinguish this species from H. 
longifolia. 
* ilicifolium - as in Chorizema ilicifolium, is a 
reference to the genus Ilex (holly) which has 
prickles on the edges of the leaves. 
 
Janet Hodgkiss 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Hardenbergia - one of the pea plant 
genera on the bench 
 
The genus Hardenbergia was named after a 
patron of botany – Franziska Countess von 
Hardenberg.  There are only three species, and 
we had the opportunity to look at two of them at 
our last meeting.  
 
Hardenbergia violacea is widespread in the 
eastern states, including locally, as we have seen 
in looking at the plants growing in Hochkins Ridge 
Flora Reserve.  Although not pictured the other 
evening, it also occurs in Bungalook Flora Reserve 
and many other reserves around Melbourne. In 
its natural environment it is generally a light 
climber.  
 

 
Hardenbergia violacea flower detail 
(Photo: Chris Larkin) 
 
Hardenbergia perbrevidens is restricted to 
central-eastern QLD and is not grown here to the 
best of my knowledge. 
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Hardenbergia comptoniana showing its trifoliate 
leaves (Photo: Chris Larkin) 
 
Hardenbergia comptoniana occurs on the coast 
of south-west WA from Perth to Albany. This 
species is easily identified by its leaves generally 
occurring in triplets.  Flower colour is from 
purples through pink to white, with the latter 
being less common. Bev brought in a white 
flowering one to the meeting which she has 
growing over a tank at the front of the house.  
She has a purple flowering one covering the 
length of her garage. This is one vigorous climber! 
 
All the hardenbergias are best described as 
climbers, creepers or ground covering plants.  
There are several selections or cultivars of 
Hardenbergia violacea found commonly in 
cultivation.  Quite a few more than will be 
mentioned here.  
 
There is the vigorous cultivar climber H. violacea 
‘Happy Wanderer’ (5m x 2m).  Then the slightly 
more contained H. violacea ‘Regent’ (1m x 1.5m), 
and even more contained, H. violacea ‘Meema’ 
(0.5m x 2m) which are both marketed as low 
climbers or ground covers.  The smallest and 
most shrub-like selection is H. violacea ‘Mini Ha 
Ha’ (0.5m x 1m).  The vigour of these plants is 

also reflected in their decreasing leaf size as you 
can see in the picture.  
 

 
L-R: Hardenbergia violacea ‘Mini Ha Ha’, 
‘Meema’ and ‘Regent’ showing different leaf size 
and colour (Photo: Chris Larkin) 
 
I am not so sure about how easy it is to manage 
some of these plants sold as shrubs or ground 
covering plants.  From my experience this is 
governed by the vigour of the plants, with 
Hardenbergia ‘Regent’ so far spreading and 
wanting to climb. I am pruning it, but its days may 
be numbered.  Hardenbergia ‘Meema’ has not 
proved a problem as yet, but it is early days, 
whereas Hardenbergia ‘Mini Ha Ha’ is by far the 
best behaved.   
 
Hardenbergias are without question extremely 
showy in flower not only because of the depth of 
colour of many of them, but the sheer number of 
racemes of flowers.  Looking at the picture you 
can see how each flower attaches to the main 
stem. Hardenbergia ‘Regent’ and ‘Mini Ha Ha’ 
have the deepest purple flowers whereas 
Hardenbergia ‘Meema’ flowers are a bright, deep 
pink-purple. 
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These plants need a sunny or part sunny position 
and will not tolerate over-wet soil.  They can be 
propagated from seed or cuttings.  Seeds will 
need pre-sowing treatment whereas with 
cuttings there is no need to cut below a node 
meaning they can be cut through the internode.  
 
Reference: Encyclopaedia of Australian Plants Vol 
5, by Elliot and Jones.  
 
Chris Larkin   
 
 

 
 
Out and About 

 
Today, 26th August 2022, Australia’s favourite 
native tree was announced in the ABC Science 
Newsletter – it is the river red gum, Eucalyptus 
camaldulensis.  
 
The description that accompanied this 
announcement is worth repeating. “It twists and 
turns as it gathers water from deep underground, 
reaches for the sky and sends generous branches 
in improbable directions. 
 
For Indigenous Australians this tree has been a 
hardware and a pharmacy for millennia. Its fresh 
wood is a famously vibrant red, and the same 
chemicals make its smoke a natural antibiotic. 
 
You may have dangled beneath one of these 
trees on a tyre swing, or hitched a boat to its 
trunk. Even in the absence of any visible 
moisture, you’ve probably seen it lighting up the 
country’s hidden waterways in cool, shady 
green.” 
 
By coincidence I took photos of a couple of the 
spectacular river red gums in the Melton Botanic 
Gardens during a visit recently. These are just a 
short walk from where all the Australian and 
South African gardens are, and well worth a 
moment of reflection. 
 

The Melton BG are looking really great at the 
moment and I thought I would share a couple of 
observations.  
 
Two bushes standing next to each other were 
distinctly separated from each other. When I 
asked about this, I was told that the gap between 
the two plants gave each a chance to grow and it 
looks tidier. The second photo shows where two 
plants merge with each other, and this certainly 
illustrates the benefits of the pruning. 
 

 
Benefits of pruning (Photos: Nicky Zanen) 
 
 
There was an acacia, A. cretacea, that fascinated 
me. The main stem had been chopped and not 
only is it sprouting, but it is also sending out 
obvious suckers.  
 
Then there was a Hakea neurophylla with flowers 
of pink and white on the same plant, which 
possibly changes from one to the other after 
pollination. 
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Back in Boronia I am amazed at a Hardenbergia 
violacea that has survived over a year in a pot on 
a ledge outside one of my favourite baristas. It is 
flowering now, and you have to wonder at the 
toughness of this plant.  
 

 
Hardenbergia violacea (Photo: Nicky Zanen) 
 
At our last meeting I brought in some flowers of 
Asterolasia hexapetala. This shrub comes into its 
own at this time of the year when suddenly you 
see the pretty little flowers poking out amongst 
the plants it is merged next to. I used to have one 
of these in the furthermost corner of our garden 
in Scoresby where it was totally neglected, and if 
truth be told, it is probably still neglected. The 
descriptions show it comes from the 
Warrumbungles in New South Wales where it 
mainly grows along watercourses in forest and 
woodland. It is a very forgiving plant then as 
there is no way it grows in a moist or lightly 
shaded situation. The name Asterolasia comes 
from ‘aster’ being a star, ‘lasios’ meaning hairy 
and alluding to the stellate hairs on the leaves; 
‘hexapetala’ refers to the six petals, except the 
flowers normally have 5 petals.  
 
From the latest Wimmera Growers of Australian 
Plants newsletter, put in by Bob Blake who says 
he found a simple fungicide posted on Facebook 

by Anthony Weier who runs a contract wholesale 
nursery. “If you want a natural fungicide, use 5g 
of bicarb soda to 1 litre of water. It changes the 
pH on the surface of the leaf and the fungus can’t 
survive on it. I use bicarb all the time as a contact 
fungicide.” 
Nicky Zanen 
 

 
River Red Gums in the Melton Botanic Gardens 
(Photo: Nicky Zanen) 
 

 
Hakea neurophylla  (Photos: Nicky Zanen) 
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Yorke Peninsula SA and Swan 
Reserve, Vic  
On our way west along the coast to South 

Australia recently, I decided that a stop at the 

Swan Reserve in Warrnambool needed a visit as I 

have been reading the articles that Kevin Sparrow 

writes in ‘Growing Australian’, the last one about 

their eremophilas in March 2022 and previously 

about the eucalypts in December 2020 issue. It is 

a water efficient garden, as there is no 

supplementary watering. Even though it is a bit 

early in the season, I was not disappointed. It is 

situated in a triangular patch, a limestone wall 

boundary remains of a former stock yard. The 

signs give good information regarding choosing 

and growing plants with low water requirements 

as well as indicating the environmental weeds. 

The gardens show off many banksias, hakeas, 

correas and lots of low, mat-forming plants such 

as Goodenia varia. I thought that the garden beds 

were nicely designed around the edges of grassed 

areas that border a children’s and community 

complex. 

 

 
View of Swan Reserve (Photo: Monika Herrmann) 

 
Banksia baueri (Possom Banksia)  

(Photo Monika Herrmann) 

 

 
Correa ‘Grannys Grave’  
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(Photo: Monika Herrmann) 

Our destination was Yorke Peninsula in 

particular, the middle peninsula in SA. Innes NP is 

at the southern extremity, a sandy dune area 

with mallees, casuarinas and smaller shrubs lining 

the roadsides, while on the coastal stretches, 

many small, wind-shaped, low plants and tea 

trees.  No shortage of wonderful coastal scenery. 

We were alerted to several smaller conservation 

reserves, where we found some daintier plants 

growing such as hibbertias, a small baeckea, I 

think, and lots of tiny bluebeard orchids that look 

like Pink Fingers. Of most interest to Rolf, were 

the large, creamy spider orchids which he thinks 

is the Ghost Orchid, by all accounts rare.  It’s 

disappointing to realise that most of the 

peninsula has been turned into large fields of 

barley, beans, and lentils, with very little 

vegetation in between, only the non-productive 

sand dunes and salt lakes have been left for a 

park and some tiny reserves. 

 

 
Arachnorchis intuta  (Ghost Spider Orchid) 

(Photo: Rolf Herrmann) 

One special sighting for us was a Malleefowl in 

the middle of the road, would you believe? She 

quickly disappeared into the shrubbery. We had 

no idea that they were also found in this region, 

although it fits the arid, heathy environment. 

 

We were passing flashes of red along the road – 

they were Templetonia retusa or Cockies 

Tongues, a plant that is so well named. I was 

amazed how common they were, some with 

greyer leaf and more orange flowers and some 

darker; the bush smothered with large red 

flowers. Quite beautiful! Among the coastal 

heath the smaller birds were chirruping and 

chirping near our tent but reluctant to show 

themselves for long.  

 

We knew that we were a few weeks too early for 

mass flowering and the return of the bird 

migration but the many wattles everywhere were 

a bonus. We’ll just have to go again! 

 

On the home front, on our return, I was delighted 

to find the Kunzea baxteri x pulchella displaying 

its beautiful, large crimson-red bottlebrush-like 

flowers against the grey foliage in large numbers 

on its pendulous branches. The couple of 

Phebalium stenophylla with its bright lemon 

flowers, light up the shade and Hovea elliptica 

shows itself with a splash of deep purple. This 

one is a favourite.  

 

Not so exciting was the smashed up lemon tree 

and Chorealena (red form). The deer had a 

regular party up there! They love to use small 

springy trees and shrubs to rub the velvet off 

their antlers. Judging by the height of the 

damage, they were Sambar. The compost bin also 

had seen better days. A large branch smashed it 

in half. Oh well, despite that, much in the garden 

seems happy, and the weeds in particular!  

 

Monika Herrmann 
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Templetonia retusa - Yorke Peninsula  

(Photo: Monika Herrmann) 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

October members’ meeting - 
Growing Australian Plants in Pots  
and Containers:  
Guidelines for members 
 
Just to remind you that our October meeting is a 
member’s meeting where we’ll look at growing 
Australian native plants in pots and containers.  
 
Join in by taking photos of the plants you are 
growing in pots, then show them to us and give 
us some information about them on the night. 
See the guidelines below for information that will 
be useful to share about your plant/plants. 
 
The evening will follow the format of our five 
slides meeting i.e., you bring images of your 
plants in pots on a USB, we load them onto the 
computer and then you talk about them when it’s 
your turn. Some of you may have more than five 
plants in pots that you’d like to talk about, so we 
won’t be too strict but we may have to limit you 
on the night so that everyone gets a chance to 
talk about their plants.  
 
Spring is on its way, so it’s a good time to take 
photos of your Australian native plants growing in 
pots, containers, hanging baskets, etc. 
 
Plant info guidelines: 

• Plant name 

• Pot size 

• Soil mix you used 

• Aspect, sun or shade 

• General plant characteristics 

• How you manage its growth e.g., fertiliser, 
watering, pest and disease management 

• What you particularly like about the plant 
or why you are growing it in a pot 

• Other information, e.g., plants you have 
tried which haven’t done well in pots, 
plants you’d like to try etc. 

 
I’m looking forward to seeing what you’re 
growing in pots, so happy snapping! 
 
Janet Hodgkiss  
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Shows, conferences, plant sales and 
other items of interest 2022  
 
Important: please check websites for cancellations  
 
1-11 September 2022 – The Acacia Project Exhibition, 
illustrating Rare, Endangered and Unusual Acacia in 
the Royal Botanic Gardens of Melbourne will be 
mounted in the Visitors Centre at the RBGV 
Melbourne. 9am - 5pm daily. 
 
11-16 September 2022 – ANPSA Biennial Conference 
2022 – Kiama, New South Wales. Preliminary details 
of the Conference, pre- and post-Conference tours 
and the beautiful town of Kiama can be found on the 
APS (NSW) website. Registrations open now. 
 
17 & 18 September 2022 - Angair Wildflower Show & 
Art Weekend. Strictly indigenous this year! A special 
display of the late John Landy’s fascinating collection 
of local butterflies and insects, guided wildflower 
walks, indigenous plant sales and stalls by local 
environmental groups. 10am to 4pm. Anglesea 
Community Precinct in McMillan Street, Anglesea. 
 
17 & 18 September 2022 - Garden Expo organised by 
Rotary Club of Yea. 9am - 3pm at Yea Saleyards. Entry 
is $10 adults, children free. 70 vendors with exhibits 
ranging from bulbs, seeds, seedlings, flowering plants 
and trees, garden tools, equipment, art and 
ornaments, compost, fertilisers and more. Food stalls 
will also be available. 
 
24 & 25 September 2022 – APS Bendigo Flower Show, 
Victory Christian College, Kairn Road, Strathdale, 
Bendigo.  9.30am to 4.00pm. $5 entry, children free. 
Specialist native plant nurseries, books, garden 
accessories and more.  
 
24 & 25 September 2022 – APS Loddon Murray host 
COM and Quarterly Gathering in Swan Hill. 
APS Victoria AGM 6.00pm Saturday 24th September at 
Swan Hill Club, 5/17 McCallum Street, Swan Hill.  
 
26-30 September 2022 – 7th Global Botanic Gardens 
Congress, Melbourne. Influence and Action: Botanic 
Gardens as Agents of Change. Includes a youth 
program for future gardens’ leaders aged 18 to 24. 
Details at www.7gbgc.org.  
 
1 &2 October 2022 – APS Grampians Group Pomonal 
Native Flower Show, Pomonal Hall.  9.30am - 5.00pm 
Saturday, 10am - 4pm on Sunday.  

 
8 October 2022 – APS Echuca Moama Native Flower 
Showcase, Echuca Masonic Lodge Hall, 426 High 
Street, Echuca.  
 
8-16 October 2022 – ‘Fabulous Peas’ Art Exhibition, 
hosted by APS Maroondah. Karwarra Gardens, 1190 
Mt Dandenong Tourist Rd, Kalorama. Tuesday to 
Friday 10am - 4pm, Saturday & Sunday 1pm - 4pm. 
 
15 October 2022 – APS Mitchell Annual Flower Expo & 
Sale, 9am - 3pm. Memorial Hall, Sydney St, Kilmore. 
$2 entry. 
 
15 & 16 October 2022 – 14th FJC Rogers Seminar. 
‘Fabulous Peas’, the typical ‘pea-flowered’ plants from 
the sub-family Faboideae. York on Lilydale in Mt 
Evelyn. Expressions of interest and queries to 
fabulouspeas2022@gmail.com 
 
22 & 23 October 2022 – APS Ballarat Spring Flower 
Show. Flower show, plant sales etc. Robert Clark 
Centre, Ballarat Botanic Gardens, Gillies Street, 
Ballarat. 10am - 4pm.  
 
22 & 23 October 2022 – Cranbourne Friends RBGV 
Spring Plant Sale. 10am -4pm. Wide range of plants, 
plant list available one week before sale. Free entry.  
Website: rbgfriendscranbourne.org.au 
 
12 & 13 November 2022 – Garden DesignFest Metro 
Melbourne & Mornington Peninsula organized by 
various Rotary Clubs. For details visit 
https://gardendesignfest.com.au/ 
 
19 & 20 November 2022 – Garden DesignFest 
Regional Victoria. 
 
19 or 26 November 2022 - APS Victoria Committee of 
Management quarterly meeting. Hosted by APS Keilor 
Plains. Iramoo Grasslands Centre and reserve.  
 
Nicky Zanen 
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APS FOOTHILLS INC. 
 
 
 

CONTACT US: 
 

Email: foothills@apsvic.org.au 
 
 
 

Mail: PO Box 65, Boronia, 3155 
 
 

Phone Enquiries: 
 

Nicky Zanen: 040 197 5191 
Chris Larkin: 9752 7837 

 
 

Find us on Facebook: 
https://www.facebook.com/apsfoothills 

 

Visit our Webpage: 
 https://apsvic.org.au/aps-foothills/ 

 
 

MEETINGS 
 

Venue: Knox Park Primary School, Kathryn Rd, 
Knoxfield. (Melway 73 C3) 

Date: 4th Wednesday of the month (Feb-Nov) 
Time: 7.45pm 

 
 

Newsletter Contributions 
 

Please email contributions for the next 
newsletter to Kerry Davis by no later than: 

8pm Monday 3 October 2022. 
 
 
 
 

COMMITTEE 
 

Leader: Janet Hodgkiss 
Secretary: Nicky Zanen 
Treasurer: Chris Larkin 

Newsletter Editor: Kerry Davis 
Other Members: Betty Wright 

APS Vic Delegate: Janet Hodgkiss 
 
 

*** 

We acknowledge the Traditional Custodians of the 
land on which we meet. We pay our respects to 

First Nations People throughout Australia, and to 
Elders both past and present. 

*** 
 

VISITORS WELCOME!  

mailto:foothills@apsvic.org.au
https://www.facebook.com/apsfoothills
https://apsvic.org.au/aps-foothills/

